Catholic League Report: Biden Administration and Thought Control

No administration in American history has tried harder to promote thought control than the Biden administration. Orwellian at its finest, the goal is to induce the public to accept its highly politicized vocabulary as a means of controlling its thought patterns. Here are some examples of how this is being done.

Gender Identity

"President Biden has long promised that he would be an advocate for the LGBTQ community should he be elected president. Now, just hours into his presidential term, Mr. Biden's White House website allows users to choose their pronouns, a change that drew swift praise from advocates. As part of the website revamp that occurs during presidential transitions, the White House changed its contact form. The form now allows individuals to select from the following list: she/her, he/him, they/them, other, or prefer not to share. Those who select other also have the option to write-in what pronouns they use. People can also choose which prefix they use: Mr., Ms., Mrs., Dr., Mx., other, or none." (<u>CBS News</u>, "Biden administration allows users to choose their pronouns on remastered website", January 20, 2021)

In August, the department rolled out new guidelines titled, 'Updated Department Guidance Regarding Transgender Employees in the Workplace' and mandates that all employees and applicants should be addressed 'by the name, pronouns, and honorific (Mr., Mrs., Ms., Miss, Mx., etc.) that they themselves use in everyday interactions, and as they choose to communicate to their supervisor/manager and colleagues.' 'Continued intentional use of an incorrect name, pronoun, and/or honorific – also known as misgendering – could, depending on its severity and pervasiveness, contribute to a hostile work environment allegation, and constitute misconduct subject to disciplinary action, up to and including separation or removal,' the guideline states." (<u>"GOP Sen. Ted Budd</u> demands State Department roll back requirement for employees to use preferred pronouns" Fox News, October 23, 2023)

"The EEOC's newly proposed guidance similarly includes 'Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity' as the basis for prohibited 'sex-based discrimination' under Title VII and asserts that 'sex-based harassment includes harassment on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity, including how that identity is expressed.' 'Harassment,' according to this guidance, includes epithets and physical assault as well as 'intentional and repeated use of a name or pronoun inconsistent with the individual's gender identity (misgendering).' Also included as a form of harassment is 'the denial of access to a bathroom or other sex-segregated facility consistent with the individual's gender identity.'" ("The EEOC is trying to make 'misgendering' a thought-crime" The Hill, October 8, 2023)

"'All employees should be addressed [by] the names and pronouns they use to describe themselves,' an HHS email sent to employees and shared with CNA read. The mandate is part of the department's new Gender Identity and Non-Discrimination Guidance, which was established to outline 'employee rights and protections related to gender identity,' according to the email." ("Biden Health and Human Services Imposes Trans Pronoun Mandate on Employees" National Catholic Register, October 12, 2023)

"An internal U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP) memo obtained by the Heritage Foundation's Oversight Project and shared with Fox News Digital prohibits agents from using 'he, him, she, her' pronouns when initially interacting with members of the public. 'DO NOT use 'he, him, she, her' pronouns until you have more information about, or provided by, the individual,' reads the memo obtained by Heritage via Freedom of Information Act (FOIA)." (<u>"CBP memo orders agents</u> not to misgender 'members of the public"' Fox News, November 22, 2023)

"The transgender policy deployed by Interior leadership in September urges employees to 'use gender-neutral language in broad communications to avoid assumptions about gender identity.' Examples of 'pronouns,' according to the policy, 'they, them, theirs, ze/hir/hirs, ze/zir/zirs, are xe/xem/xyrs.' Bathroom use is up to personal discretion, it says, and those who refuse to abide by departmental policies are warned of retribution for 'unlawful discrimination.' 'Repeated, intentional refusal to use the employee's affirming name/gender/pronouns, and/or repeated reference to the employee's dead name/gender/pronouns by supervisors/managers, or coworkers is contrary to the goal of treating all employees with dignity and respect,' the policy states. 'Such intentional conduct could constitute unlawful discrimination.'" ("Interior Department Transgender Policy Threatens Employees Who Won't Play Along With Fake Pronouns", The Federalist, December 21, 2023)

"The USDA issued a May 12, 2022, memo stating how it planned to comply with a Biden executive order issued on Jan. 30, 2021, to prevent discrimination on the basis of gender identity and sexual orientation..The May 2022 memo on Biden's executive action also called for developing 'gender-inclusive language in agency internal and external communications,' to include 'the proactive use of pronouns in the workplace.' It also included a plan to 'update USDA Style guide for email signatures and business cards to include and encourage pronoun use.'" (<u>"EXCLUSIVE: Biden Admin Adds LGBTO Strings to Foreign</u> Agriculture Grants" Daily Signal, January 9, 2024)

"The Federal Reserve conducted diversity, equity, and

inclusion trainings in which staff members learned that 'correct pronoun usage is a civil right' and were told to acknowledge their 'white privilege,' documents obtained by the Washington Free Beacon show. The Fed held at least four DEI training sessions in the spring and summer of 2021, the documents reveal. During the training sessions, staffers learned to use 'inclusive language,' like 'Latinx,' and were shown an illustration of a transgender gingerbread man that could have a woman's brain and male reproductive organs. Staffers were also told to refer to Federal Reserve chairman Jerome Powell as 'chair,' an example of 'gender-inclusive language.'" ("Federal Reserve Staff Underwent DEI Training Amid Rising Inflation, Documents Show", Washington Free Beacon, January 10, 2024)

Illegal Immigration

"Acting U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) head Tracy Renaud reportedly directed officials to overhaul their language in all official documents, outreach efforts and other communications, in a memo first reported Tuesday by Axios and confirmed by BuzzFeed News. Suggested terminology swaps reportedly include using 'noncitizen' or 'undocumented noncitizen' instead of 'alien' or 'illegal alien,' and referring to the 'integration' of immigrants into society instead of 'assimilation,' which has been criticized as racist." ("Aliens' No More: Biden Administration Directs Immigration Officials To Use 'Inclusive Language"' Forbes, February 16, 2021)

U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP) employees must use gender-neutral language when addressing border crossers, according to documents obtained by the Heritage Foundation's Oversight Project. Border patrol agents allegedly told to use preferred pronouns during migrant encounters: 'Rock bottom' (ABC15 News, November 27th 2023)

At his 2024 State of the Union address, President Biden

referred to an illegal alien accused of murdering a 22-yearold woman as an illegal alien. After being criticized by Democrats, he later said he regretted using this term. <u>"White</u> <u>House: Joe Biden 'Did Not Apologize' to Laken Riley's Accused</u> <u>Killer" (Breitbart.com, March 12, 2024)</u>.

Health

The Centers for Disease Control and the National Institutes of Health published a new style guide focusing on promoting "nonstigmatizing" language; it offered more "inclusive" alternatives. Below are several examples:

- "Convict/ex-convict" becomes "People who were formerly incarcerated"
- "Disabled" is replaced by "People with disabilities/a disability"
- "Drug-users/addicts/drug abusers" should now be called "Persons who use drugs/people who inject drugs"
- "Homeless people/the homeless" and "Transient populations" should be referred to as "People experiencing homelessness" or "Clients/guests who are accessing homeless services"
- "Poverty-stricken" now becomes "People with lower incomes"
- "Crazy" is replaced by "People with a pre-existing mental disorder"
- "Asylum" is changed to "Psychiatric hospital/facility"
- "Illegals" should be called "People with undocumented status"
- "Elderly" should be replaced with ""Older Americans"
- "Afro-American" should know be referred to as "Black or African American persons; Black persons"
- "Rural people" are now "People who live in rural/sparsely populated areas"
- "Homosexuals" should be called "Queer"
- "Transgenders/transgendered/transsexual" is replaced by "LGBTQ (or LGBTQIA or LGBTQ+ or LGBTQIA2)"

("<u>Preferred Terms for Select Population Groups & Communities</u>", <u>CDC November 3, 2022</u>)

Aviation

"The FAA has had much to say about the system under [Transportation Secretary Pete] Buttigieg's watch, but not for matters relating to its functionality or upkeep. Rather, the agency announced in December 2021 that it had changed the system's name from 'Notice to Airmen' to 'Notice to Air Mission,' a 'more applicable term' that the agency said is 'inclusive of all aviators and missions.' 'The language we use in aerospace matters,' the FAA tweeted from its official account. 'We've begun to adopt gender-neutral and inclusive aviation terminology as part of our agency-wide initiative.'" ("Here's What the FAA Has Been Focused on Instead of Keeping Planes in The Air" Washington Free Beacon, January 11, 2023)

"The air safety system's name change came months after an FAA advisory committee issued a report in June 2021 recommending the agency replace a wide swath of words and phrases with gender-neutral terms. The updated language, the advisory committee said, would help combat unintentional bias and reflect a 'more modern recognition that gender can be binary.' Recommendations included replacing 'airman' with 'aircrew,' 'manned aviation' with 'traditional aviation,' and 'cockpit' with 'flight deck.'" (<u>"Here's What the FAA Has Been Focused on</u> Instead of Keeping Planes in The Air" Washington Free Beacon, January 11, 2023)

Government Accountability Office

"Leaked internal memos obtained by DailyMail.com show the Government Accountability Office (GAO) forbids employees from using male and female terms."

"The 'style guide' demands an end to 'non-inclusive terminology' and said the GAO's 3,100-strong army of bureaucrats should avoid 'wording that diminishes anyone's dignity.' It was posted on the GAO site, bans staff from using words such as 'man-made' or 'manpower' in official communications. The document suggests alternatives such as 'artificial' or 'workforce' instead." ("EXCLUSIVE: Joe Biden's new woke madness as top watchdog bans gendered language: Diversity management officer blacklists terms such as 'manmade' and 'police man' in new inclusivity push" Daily Mail, May 28, 2023)

State

Secretary of State Antony Blinken issued a memo instructing State Department employees to refrain from using what he deemed to be "problematic" language. Blinken's memo notes that gender is a social construct and a person's gender identity "may or may not correspond with one's sex assigned at birth." He goes on to say that assuming someone's gender identity based on their appearance or name is not only "problematic" but also could convey a "harmful, exclusionary message." Blinken further instructs staffers not to "pressure someone to state their pronouns." Instead, he offers a list of commonly used pronouns including "she/her, he/him, they/them, and ze/zir" explaining that people use a variety of pronouns. Regardless of what pronouns someone chooses to use, he states that "is a personal decision that should be respected."

Additionally, Blinken identified other common terms that State Department employees should avoid using. Instead of saying "manpower," he suggests substituting "labor force." "You guys" and "ladies and gentlemen" should be replaced by "everyone," "folks," or "you all." Rather than saying "mother/father," staffers should say "parent" instead. Likewise, "son/daughter" should be replaced with "child." Meanwhile, "spouse" or "partner" should be used in place of "husband/wife."

Finally, Blinken tells staff they should "use more specific language" to "avoid using phrases like 'brave men and women on the frontlines." He recommends more precise wording such as "brave first responders," "brave soldiers," or "brave DS agents." (<u>Secretary of State urged staffers to avoid</u> 'problematic' terms like 'manpower' and 'mother/father' New York Post, February 20, 2024)